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FROM 1820 TO 1850 CHIEFLY TAKEN FROM THE CONGRESS DEBATES THE PRIVAT
Then he caused rear him among the nurses and matrons; but withal he ceased not to ponder the saying of the astrologers and indeed his life was
troubled. So he betook himself to the top of a high mountain and dug there a deep pit and made in it many dwelling-places and closets and filled it
with all that was needful of victual and raiment and what not else and made in it conduits of water from the mountain and lodged the boy therein,
with a nurse who should rear him. Moreover, at the first of each month he used to go to the mountain and stand at the mouth of the pit and let down
a rope he had with him and draw up the boy to him and strain him to his bosom and kiss him and play with him awhile, after which he would let
him down again into the pit to his place and return; and he used to count the days till the seven years should pass by..So he arose and taking his
weaving gear, sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and wrought himself a carpet, with which they set out and journeyed to a certain
village, where they took up their abode. Then the man donned a physician's habit and fell to going round about the hamlets and villages and country
parts; and he began to earn his living and make gain. Their affairs prospered and their case was bettered; wherefore they praised God for their
present ease and the village became to them a home..Then he turned to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are! What excuse is
left you?" "O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse for us and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed we purposed
evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted mischief against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for him and have
fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers upon the gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and ordaineth that which
is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in joyance and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and they died
all; and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living One, who dieth not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us for ever and ever!
Amen..Then said he whom she had delivered from torture and for whom she had paid a thousand dirhems and who had required her of herself in
his house, for that her beauty pleased him, and [when she refused to yield to him] had forged a letter against her and treacherously denounced her to
the Sultan and requited her bounty with ingratitude, 'I am he who wronged her and lied against her, and this is the issue of the oppressor's
affair.'."There was once a man of Khorassan and he had a son, whose improvement he ardently desired; but the young man sought to be alone and
to remove himself from his father's eye, so he might give himself up to pleasance and delight. So he sought of his father [leave to make] the
pilgrimage to the Holy House of God and to visit the tomb of the Prophet (whom God bless and keep!). Now between them and Mecca was a
journey of five hundred parasangs; but his father could not gainsay him, for that the law of God made this (178) incumbent on him and because of
that which he hoped for him of improvement [therefrom]. So he joined unto him a governor, in whom he trusted, and gave him much money and
took leave of him. The son set out on the holy pilgrimage (179) with the governor and abode on that wise, spending freely and using not thrift..? ? ?
? ? If I must die, then welcome death to heal My woes; 'twere lighter than the pangs I feel..? ? ? ? ? One of the host am I of lovers sad and sere For
waiting long drawn out and expectation drear..One day he went forth to the chase and left Tuhfeh in her pavilion. As she sat looking upon a book,
with a candlestick of gold before her, wherein was a perfumed candle, behold, a musk-apple fell down before her from the top of the saloon. (190)
So she looked up and beheld the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim, (191) who saluted her and acquainted her with herself, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to
her feet and said, 'O my lady, were I not of the number of the upstarts, I had daily sought thy service; so do not thou bereave me of thine august
visits.' (192) The Lady Zubeideh called down blessings upon her and answered, 'By the life of the Commander of the Faithful, I knew this of thee,
and but that it is not of my wont to go forth of my place, I had come out to do my service to thee.' Then said she to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that the
Commander of the Faithful hath forsaken all his concubines and favourites on thine account, even to myself. Yea, me also hath he deserted on this
wise, and I am not content to be as one of the concubines; yet hath he made me of them and forsaken me, and I am come to thee, so thou mayst
beseech him to come to me, though it be but once a month, that I may not be the like of the handmaids and concubines nor be evened with the
slave-girls; and this is my occasion with thee.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered Tuhfeh. 'By Allah, O my lady, I would well that he might be
with thee a whole month and with me but one night, so thy heart might be comforted, for that I am one of thy handmaids and thou art my lady in
every event.' The Lady Zubeideh thanked her for this and taking leave of her, returned to her palace..? ? ? ? ? k. The Prisoner and how God gave
him Relief . cccclxxxv.83. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind dclxviii.? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, how many a cup of sorrow have I drained,
Watching the stars of night go by, for sleepless languishment!.Patience, Of the Advantages of, i. 89..? ? ? ? ? All for a wild deer's love, whose looks
have snared me And on whose brows the morning glitters bright.? ? ? ? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.How many, in Yemameh, dishevelled widows
plain! i. 50..? ? ? ? ? Yet, I conjure thee, blame me not for passion and desire, Me whom estrangement long hath brought to sick and sorry plight..?
? ? ? ? Upon the table of her cheek beauty hath writ, "Alack, Her charms! 'Twere well thou refuge sought'st with God incontinent." (119).Moreover,
he gave her a complete suit of clothes and raising his head to her, said, "When thou toldest me that which Mariyeh had done with thee, God rooted
out the love of her from my heart, and never again will she occur to my mind; so extolled be the perfection of Him who turneth hearts and eyes! It
was she who was the cause of my coming out from Yemen, and now the time is past for which I engaged with my people and I fear lest my father
levy his troops and come forth in quest of me, for that he hath no child other than myself and cannot brook to be parted from me; and on like wise
is it with my mother." When the nurse heard his words, she said to him, "O my lord, and which of the kings is thy father?" "My father is El Aziz,
lord of Yemen and Nubia and the Islands (91) of the Benou Kehtan and the Two Noble Sanctuaries (92) (God the Most High have them in His
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keeping!)," answered El Abbas; "and whenas he taketh horse, there mount with him an hundred and twenty and four thousand horsemen, all smiters
with the sword, let alone attendants and servants and followers, all of whom give ear unto my word and obey my commandment." "Why, then, O
my lord," asked the nurse, "didst thou conceal the secret of thy rank and lineage and passedst thyself off for a wayfarer? Alas for our disgrace
before thee by reason of our shortcoming in rendering thee thy due! What shall be our excuse with thee, and thou of the sons of the kings?" But he
rejoined, "By Allah, thou hast not fallen short! Nay, it is incumbent on me to requite thee, what while I live, though I be far distant from thee.".I am
filled full of longing pain and memory and dole, iii. 15..Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid, i. 195..The ship tarried with him some days, till he should
be certified what he would do, (104) and he said, 'I will enquire of the merchants what this merchandise profiteth and in what country it lacketh and
how much is the gain thereon.' [So he questioned them and] they directed him to a far country, where his dirhem should profit a hundredfold.
Accordingly, he set sail and steered for the land in question; but, as he went, there blew on him a tempestuous wind and the ship foundered. The
merchant saved himself on a plank and the wind cast him up, naked as he was, on the sea-shore, hard by a town there. So he praised God and gave
Him thanks for his preservation; then, seeing a great village hard by, he betook himself thither and saw, seated therein, a very old man, whom he
acquainted with his case and that which had betided him. The old man grieved sore for him, when he heard his story, and set food before him. So
he ate and the old man said to him, 'Abide here with me, so I may make thee my steward and factor over a farm I have here, and thou shall have of
me five dirhems (105) a day.' 'God make fair thy reward,' answered the merchant, 'and requite thee with benefits!'.53. King Kelyaad (231) of Hind
and his Vizier Shimas dcix.137. Otbeh and Reyya dclxxx.So she opened the door to him and brought him in. Then she seated him at the upper end
of the room and set food before him. So he ate and drank and lay with her and swived her. Then she sat down in his lap and they toyed and laughed
and kissed till the day was half spent, when her husband came home and she could find nothing for it but to hide the singer in a rug, in which she
rolled him up. The husband entered and seeing the place disordered (194) and smelling the odour of wine, questioned her of this. Quoth she, 'I had
with me a friend of mine and I conjured her [to drink with me]; so we drank a jar [of wine], she and I, and she went away but now, before thy
coming in.' Her husband, (who was none other than the singer's friend the druggist, that had invited him and fed him), deemed her words true and
went away to his shop, whereupon the singer came forth and he and the lady returned to their sport and abode on this wise till eventide, when she
gave him money and said to him, 'Come hither to-morrow in the forenoon.' 'It is well,' answered he and departed; and at nightfall he went to the
bath..Then she returned home, troubled and careful; and when her husband saw her on this wise, he questioned her of her case and she said to him,
'Verily, my breast is straitened by reason of thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and thou in thy [present] craft
gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek out a craft other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this and
admonished her; (18) but she would not be turned from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam
from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not thy heart be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have
spread our bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..A certain king sat one day on the roof of his palace, diverting
himself with looking about him, and presently, chancing to look aside, he espied, on [the roof of] a house over against his palace, a woman, never
saw his eyes her like. So he turned to those who were present and said to them, "To whom belongeth yonder house?" "To thy servant Firouz,"
answered they, "and that is his wife." So he went down, (and indeed love had made him drunken and he was passionately enamoured of her), and
calling Firouz, said to him, "Take this letter and go with it to such a city and bring me the answer." Firouz took the letter and going to his house,
laid it under his head and passed that night. When the morning morrowed, he took leave of his wife and set out for the city in question, unknowing
what the king purposed against him..Presently she felt a breath upon her face; whereupon she awoke and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her, and
with her her three sisters, Queen Jemreh, Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh. So she arose and kissed their hands and rejoiced in them with the
utmost joy and they abode, she and they, in talk and converse, what while she related to them her history, from the time of her purchase by the
Mughrebi to that of her coming to the slave-dealers' barrack, where she besought Ishac en Nedim to buy her, and how she won to Er Reshid, till the
moment when Iblis came to her and brought her to them. They gave not over talking till the sun declined and turned pale and the season of
sundown drew near and the day departed, whereupon Tuhfeh was instant in supplication to God the Most High, on the occasion of the prayer of
sundown, that He would reunite her with her lord Er Reshid..Presently, there came in upon us a spunger, without leave, and we went on playing,
whilst he played with us. Then quoth the Sultan to the Vizier, "Bring the spunger who cometh in to the folk, without leave or bidding, that we may
enquire into his case. Then will I cut off his head." So the headsman arose and dragged the spunger before the Sultan, who bade cut off his head.
Now there was with them a sword, that would not cut curd; (151) so the headsman smote him therewith and his head flew from his body. When we
saw this, the wine fled from our heads and we became in the sorriest of plights. Then my friends took up the body and went out with it, that they
might hide it, whilst I took the head and made for the river..Now in that town was a man of good breeding and large generosity, a merchant of
condition, young of years and bright of face, who had come to that town from his own country with great store of merchandise and wealth galore.
He took up his abode therein and the place was pleasant to him and he was lavish in expenditure, so that he came to the end of all his good and
there remained with him nothing save that which was upon him of raiment. So he left the lodging wherein he had abidden in the days of his
affluence, after he had wasted (260) that which was therein of furniture, and fell to harbouring in the houses of the townsfolk from night to
night..75 El Fezl ben Rebiya (233) and the Old Bedouin dclx.When she had made an end of her verses, she considered her affair and said in herself,
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'By Allah, all these things have betided by the ordinance of God the Most High and His providence and this was written and charactered upon the
forehead.' Then she landed and fared on till she came to a spacious place, where she enquired of the folk and hired a house. Thither she straightway
transported all that was in the ship of goods and sending for brokers, sold all that was with her. Then she took part of the price and fell to enquiring
of the folk, so haply she might scent out tidings [of her lost husband]. Moreover, she addressed herself to lavishing alms and tending the sick,
clothing the naked and pouring water upon the dry ground of the forlorn. On this wise she abode a whole year, and every little while she sold of her
goods and gave alms to the sick and the needy; wherefore her report was bruited abroad in the city and the folk were lavish in her praise..? ? ? ? ? l.
The Wife's Device to Cheat her Husband dcccclxxxix.? ? ? ? ? My heart bereavement of my friends forebode; may God of them The dwellings not
bereave, but send them timely home again!.? ? ? ? ? a. The Merchant and the Two Sharpers clii.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR..? ? ? ? ? "Forget
him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" "If I forget him, ne'er may God," quoth I, "remember me!".38. The Lover who feigned himself
a Thief to save his Mistress's Honour dlvii.Old Woman, the Merchant and the King, The, i. 265..? ? ? ? ? I watch the stars for wake and pray that
the belov'd May yet to me relent and bid my tears be dried..Noureddin Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milan, iii, 3..Cook, The Lackpenny and the, i.
9..When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the
bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..Now the king of
the city was dead and had left no son, and the townsfolk fell out concerning who should be king over them: and their sayings differed and their
counsels, so that turmoil was like to betide between them by reason of this. At last, after long dissension, they came to an accord and agreed to
leave the choice to the late king's elephant and that he unto whom he consented should be king and that they would not contest the commandment
with him. So they made oath of this and on the morrow, they brought out the elephant and came forth to the utterward of the city; nor was there
man or woman left in the place but was present at that time. Then they adorned the elephant and setting up the throne on his back, gave him the
crown in his trunk; and he went round about examining the faces of the folk, but stopped not with any of them till he came to the banished king, the
forlorn, the exile, him who had lost his children and his wife, when he prostrated himself to him and placing the crown on his head, took him up
and set him on his back..When Tuhfeh heard this, she fell to weeping and wailing and said, 'By Allah, nought irketh me save separation from my
lord Er Reshid; but, when I am dead, let the world be ruined after me.' And she doubted not in herself but that she was lost without recourse. Then
Meimoun set forth with his army and departed in quest of the hosts [of the Jinn], leaving none in the palace save his daughter Jemreh and Tuhfeh
and an Afrit who was dear unto him. They fared on till they met with the army of Es Shisban; and when the two hosts came face to face, they fell
upon each other and fought a passing sore battle. After awhile, Es Shisban's troops began to give back, and when Meimoun saw them do thus, he
despised them and made sure of victory over them..? ? ? ? ? For 'twixt the closing of an eye and th'opening thereof, God hath it in His power to
change a case from foul to fair..Now the merchant's wife aforesaid, who was the nurse of the king's daughter, was watching him from a window,
unknown of him, and [when she heard his verses], she knew that there hung some rare story by him; so she went in to him and said, "Peace be on
thee, O afflicted one, who acquaintest not physician with thy case! Verily, thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I conjure thee by the virtue of
Him who hath afflicted thee and stricken thee with the constraint of love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair and discover to me the truth
of thy secret; for that indeed I have heard from thee verses that trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he acquainted her with his case and
enjoined her to secrecy, whereof she consented unto him, saying, "What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth with thy letter and bringeth thee
an answer thereto?" He bowed his head for shamefastness before her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise thy head and give me thy letter."
So he gave her the letter and she took it and carrying it to the princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me the answer thereto.".? ? ? ? ?
"Knoweth my loved one when I see her at the lattice high Shine as the sun that flameth forth in heaven's blue demesne?".The king approved her
speech and bestowed on her a dress of honour and gave her magnificent gifts; after which, for that his choice had fallen upon his younger son,
Melik Shah, he married her with him and made him his heir apparent and caused the folk swear fealty to him. When this came to the knowledge of
his brother Belehwan and he was ware that his younger brother had been preferred over him, his breast was straitened and the affair was grievous to
him and envy entered into him and rancour; but he concealed this in his heart, whilst fire raged therein because of the damsel and the kingship..94.
The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes dclxxxiii.The Twenty-Eighth and Last Night of the Month.? ?
? ? ? a. Story of the Eunuch Sewab (228) cccxxxiv.147. Isaac of Mosul and his Mistress and the Devil dcxcr.When the townsfolk saw this, they
repented of that which they had done and the affair was grievous to them; so they sought pardon [of God] and said to her, ' By the virtue of Him
whom thou servest, do thou seek pardon for us [of God!]' Quoth she, 'As for me, I may no longer abide with you and I am about to depart from
you.' Then they humbled themselves in supplication to her and wept and said to her, 'We conjure thee, by the virtue of God the Most High, that
thou take upon thyself the governance of the kingdom and of the subjects.' But she refused; whereupon they came up to her and wept and gave not
over supplicating her, till she consented and abode in the kingship. Her first commandment was that they should bury the princess and build over
her a dome (6) and she abode in that palace, worshipping God the Most High and ruling the people with justice, and God (extolled be His
perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed her, by reason of the excellence of her piety and her patience and continence, the acceptance of her
prayers, so that she sought not aught of Him to whom belong might and majesty, but He granted her prayer; and her report was noised abroad in all
countries..? ? ? ? ? Tell me, was ever yet a mortal spared of thee?.She laughed and cried out to the women of the house, saying, "Ho, Fatimeh! Ho,
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Khedijeh! Ho, Herifeh! Ho, Senineh!" Whereupon all those who were in the place of women and neighbours flocked to me and fell a-laughing at
me and saying, "O blockhead, what ailed thee to meddle with gallantry?" Then one of them came and looked in my face and laughed, and another
said, "By Allah, thou mightest have known that she lied, from the time she said she loved thee and was enamoured of thee? What is there in thee to
love?" And a third said, "This is an old man without understanding." And they vied with each other in making mock of me, what while I suffered
sore chagrin..Then she wept till her voice rose high and her lamentation was discovered [to those without]; after which she again began to drink and
plying the old man with wine, sang the following verses:.Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter, iii. 199..Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The
Sixth, iii. 203..It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin, (165) and saw her moving her lips and muttering
somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses] upon me, for that I slew thy son and despoiled him of
his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said, "What then saidst thou?" Quoth she, "Let the
Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it." And she replied, "I said, 'God confound
importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander of the Faithful [Haroun er Reshid] and he
imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off my clothes and go round about the palace,
naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade him go to the kitchen and swive the foulest
and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and filthier than thy mother; (167) so I bade him
swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my unlucky insistance] the cause of the slaying of my
son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away, saying, "God curse the importunate!" to wit, himself,
who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter..Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and
indeed it is six months since I entered the city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So
he carried us to a place wherein was a pit, beside the water-wheel, and digging there, brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them
missing. So we took them and carried the keeper to the prefecture, where we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts
galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).? ? ? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen
prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..As for the Khalif, he swooned away for laughing and said, "O Aboulhusn, thou
wilt never cease to be a wag and do rarities and oddities!" Quoth he, "O Commander of the Faithful, I played off this trick, for that the money was
exhausted, which thou gavest me, and I was ashamed to ask of thee again. When I was single, I could never keep money; but since thou marriedst
me to this damsel here, if I possessed thy wealth, I should make an end of it. So, when all that was in my hand was spent, I wrought this trick, so I
might get of thee the hundred dinars and the piece of silk; and all this is an alms from our lord. But now make haste to give me the thousand dinars
and quit thee of thine oath.".? ? ? ? ? Whenas its jar was opened, the singers prostrate fell In worship of its brightness, it shone so wonder-clear..His
hospitality pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of his fashion, and he said to him, "O youth, who art thou? Make me acquainted with thyself, so I
may requite thee thy kindness." But Aboulhusn smiled and said, "O my lord, far be it that what is past should recur and that I be in company with
thee at other than this time!" "Why so?" asked the Khalif. "And why wilt thou not acquaint me with thy case?" And Aboulhusn said, "Know, O my
lord, that my story is extraordinary and that there is a cause for this affair." Quoth the Khalif, "And what is the cause?" And he answered, "The
cause hath a tail." The Khalif laughed at his words and Aboulhusn said, "I will explain to thee this [saying] by the story of the lackpenny and the
cook. Know, O my lord, that.So saying, she rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me, "This is what I took
from Amin el Hukm's house. So, if thou wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou shalt have it;] for I
have wealth in plenty and I had no design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out therefrom wealth
galore and I said to her, "O my sister, I have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth she, "I came not
forth of the [Cadi's] house without [making provision for] thine acquittance.".So Abdulmelik went away to his house, whither he found that the
money had foregone him, and on the morrow Jaafer presented himself before the Khalif and acquainted him with what had passed and that he had
appointed Abdulmelik's son governor of Egypt and had promised him his daughter in marriage. Er Reshid approved of this and confirmed the
appointment and the marriage. [Then he sent for the young man] and he went not forth of the palace of the Khalif till he wrote him the patent [of
investiture with the government] of Egypt; and he let bring the Cadis and the witnesses and drew up the contract of marriage..So the vizier went in
to his daughter and said to her, 'O my daughter, the king seeketh thee of me and desireth to marry thee.' 'O my father,' answered she 'I desire not a
husband and if thou wilt marry me, marry me not but with one who shall be below me in rank and I nobler than he, so he may not turn to other than
myself nor lift his eyes upon me, and marry me not to one who is nobler than I, lest I be with him as a slave-girl and a serving-woman.' So the
vizier returned to the king and acquainted him with that which his daughter had said, whereat he redoubled in desire and love-liking for her and
said to her father, 'An thou marry me not to her of good grace, I will take her by force in thy despite.' The vizier again betook himself to his
daughter and repeated to her the king's words, but she replied, 'I desire not a husband.' So he returned to the king and told him what she said, and he
was wroth and threatened the vizier, whereupon the latter took his daughter and fled with her..? ? ? ? ? An if my substance fail, no one there is will
succour me,.? ? ? ? ? Be gracious, so our gladness may be fulfilled with wine And we of our beloved have easance, without fear..When it was the
ninth day, the viziers [foregathered and] said, one to another, "Verily, this youth baffleth us, for as often as the king is minded to put him to death,
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he beguileth him and ensorcelleth him with a story; so what deem ye we should do, that we may slay him and be at rest from him?" Then they took
counsel together and were of accord that they should go to the king's wife [and prompt her to urge the king to slaughter the youth. So they betook
themselves to her] and said to her, "Thou art heedless of this affair wherein thou art and this heedlessness will not profit thee; whilst the king is
occupied with eating and drinking and diversion and forgetteth that the folk beat upon tabrets and sing of thee and say, 'The king's wife loveth the
youth;' and what while he abideth on life, the talk will increase and not diminish." Quoth she, "By Allah, it was ye set me on against him, and what
shall I do [now]?" And they answered, "Do thou go in to the king and weep and say to him, 'Verily, the women come to me and tell me that I am
become a byword in the city, and what is thine advantage in the sparing of this youth? If thou wilt not slay him, slay me, so this talk may be
estopped from us.'".66. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Zubeideh dclii.? ? ? ? ? Whenas in body ye from us are far removed, would
God I knew who shall to us himself with news of you present!.? ? ? ? ? Him with my life I'd ransom whose rigours waste away My frame and cause
me languish; yet, if he would but hear,.Sindbad the Sailor, The Seventh Voyage of, iii. 224..The First Night of the Month.She abode with Ins ben
Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children by her; wherefore his breast was straitened, by reason of the failure of
lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the queen conceived, by permission of God the Most High; and when the
days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child, than whom never saw eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a
pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking forth of a cloud, extolled be the perfection of Him who created her
from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father saw her on this wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when
she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and philosophy and all manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time
and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and all of them desired to look upon her..? ? ? ? ? For thy sweet sake, as
'twere, indeed, an exile I had been, Lone and deserted I became, lamenting, weeping-eyed..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed again
dlxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? To whom shall I complain of what is in my soul, Now thou art gone and I my pillow must forswear?.? ? ? ? ? Is there a man of
you will come, that I may heal his paint With blows right profitful for him who's sick for lust of fight?.As for that which hath befallen thee, verily,
it hath befallen [many] kings before thee and their women have played them false, for all they were greater of puissance than thou, yea, and
mightier of kingship and more abounding in troops. If I would, I could relate unto thee, O king, concerning the wiles of women, that whereof I
could not make an end all my life long; and indeed, aforetime, in all these my nights that I have passed before thee, I have told thee [many stories
and anecdotes] of the artifices of women and of their craft and perfidy; but indeed the things abound on me; (173) wherefore, if it like thee, O king,
I will relate unto thee [somewhat] of that which befell kings of old time of the perfidy of their women and of the calamities which overtook them
by reason of these latter." "How so?" asked the king. "Tell on." "Hearkening and obedience,"answered Shehrzad."It hath been told me, O king, that
a man once related to a company and spoke as follows:.He returned them the most gracious of answers and bade carry the Magian forth of the town
and set him on a high scaffold that had been builded for him there; and he said to the folk, 'Behold, I will torture him with all kinds of fashions of
torment.' Then he fell to telling them that which he had wrought of knavery with the daughter of his father's brother and what he had caused betide
her of severance between her and her husband and how he had required her of herself, but she had sought refuge against him with God (to whom
belong might and majesty) and chose rather humiliation than yield to his wishes, notwithstanding stress of torment; neither recked she aught of that
which he lavished to her of wealth and raiment and jewels..? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it be,
although the time seem near and the event..Your water I'll leave without drinking, for there, i. 210..? ? ? ? ? Ramazan in my life ne'er I fasted, nor
e'er Have I eaten of flesh, save in public (57) it were..? ? ? ? ? Who letteth us or hind'reth our way, I spring on him, As springeth lynx or panther
upon the frighted deer;.? ? ? ? ? A sun of beauty she appears to all who look on her, Glorious in arch and amorous grace, with coyness
beautified;.Quoth En Numan, "What prompted thee to keep faith, the case being as thou sayest?" "O king," answered the Arab, "it was my
religion." And En Numan said, "What is thy religion?" "The Christian," replied the other. Quoth the king, "Expound it unto me." [So the Tai
expounded it to him] and En Numan became a Christian. (174).? ? ? ? ? Till in a robe of sandal green 'twas clad And veil that blended rose and
flame (216) in hue..93. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil dclxxxiii.By Allah, come ye forth to me, for lo, I'm come to you I May he who's
wronged the victory get and God defend the right! (70).? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent dcxi.? ? ? ? ? o. The Fifteenth Officer's Story
dccccxl.Then she turned to the old man who had delivered her from the pit and prayed for him and gave him presents galore and among them a
myriad of money; (9) and they all departed from her, except her husband. When she was alone with him, she made him draw near unto her and
rejoiced in his coming and gave him the choice of abiding with her. Moreover, she assembled the people of the city and set out to them his virtue
and worth and counselled them to invest him with the charge of their governance and besought them to make him king over them. They fell in with
her of this and he became king and took up his abode amongst them, whilst she gave herself up to her religious exercises and abode with her
husband on such wise as she was with him aforetime. (10) Nor," added the vizier, "is this story, O king of the time, more extraordinary or more
delightful than that of the journeyman and the girl whose belly he slit and fled.".Fourth Officer's Story, The, ii. 142..Say, by the lightnings of thy
teeth and thy soul's pure desire, iii. 19..120. The Pious Black Slave cccclxvii.? ? ? ? ? The herald of good news my hearing shall delight,.When it
was the eleventh day, the viziers betook them early in the morning to the king's gate and said to him, "O king, the folk are assembled from the
king's gate to the gibbet, so they may see [the execution of] the king's commandment on the youth." So the king bade fetch the prisoner and they
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brought him; whereupon the viziers turned to him and said to him, "O vile of origin, doth any hope of life remain with thee and lookest thou still
for deliverance after this day?" "O wicked viziers," answered he, "shall a man of understanding renounce hope in God the Most High? Indeed,
howsoever a man be oppressed, there cometh to him deliverance from the midst of stress and life from the midst of death, [as is shown by the case
of] the prisoner and how God delivered him." "What is his story?" asked the king; and the youth answered, saying, "O king, they tell that.? ? ? ? ? If
slaves thou fain wouldst have by thousands every day Or, kneeling at thy feet, see kings of mickle might,.? ? ? ? ? I had not left you, had I known
that severance would prove My death; but what is past is past, Fate stoops to no control..Now Afifeh and her daughter Mariyeh were behind the
curtain, looking at him; and when he came before the king, he saluted him and greeted him with the greeting of kings, whilst all who were present
stared at him and at his beauty and grace and perfection. The king seated him at the head of the table; and when Afifeh saw him and straitly
considered him, she said, "By the virtue of Mohammed, prince of the Apostles, this youth is of the sons of the kings and cometh not to these parts
but for some high purpose!" Then she looked at Mariyeh and saw that her face was changed, and indeed her eyes were dead in her face and she
turned not her gaze from El Abbas a glance of the eyes, for that the love of him had gotten hold upon her heart. When the queen saw what had
befallen her daughter, she feared for her from reproach concerning El Abbas; so she shut the wicket of the lattice and suffered her not to look upon
him more. Now there was a pavilion set apart for Mariyeh, and therein were privy chambers and balconies and lattices, and she had with her a
nurse, who served her, after the fashion of kings' daughters..? ? ? ? ? From mine own land, to visit thee, I came at love's command, For all the
distance did forbid,'twixt me and thee that spread..127. The Justice of Providence cccclxxviii.When she had made an end of her song, she wept and
Noureddin wept also. Then she took the lute and improvised and sang the following verses:.Then he returned to the youth and said to him, 'Arise
and come to the bath.' And he fell to shampooing his hands and feet, whilst the youth called down blessings on him and said, 'O my lord, who art
thou? Methinks there is not in the world the like of thee, no, nor a pleasanter than thy composition.' Then each of them acquainted the other with
his case and condition and they went to the bath; after which the master of the house conjured the young merchant to return with him and
summoned his friends. So they ate and drank and he related to them the story, wherefore they praised the master of the house and glorified him; and
their friendship was complete, what while the young merchant abode in the town, till God vouchsafed him a commodity of travel, whereupon they
took leave of him and he departed; and this is the end of his story. Nor," added the vizier, "O king of the age, is this more marvellous than the story
of the rich man who lost his wealth and his wit.".? ? ? ? ? Lo! in the garden-ways, the place of ease and cheer, Still, like the moon at full, my light
thou mayst espy..On this wise, O King Shah Bekht," continued the vizier, "is the issue of eagerness for [the goods of] the world and covetise of that
which our knowledge embraceth not; indeed, [whoso doth thus] shall perish and repent Nor, O king of the age, (added he) is this story more
extraordinary than that of the sharper and the merchants.".It is said that the most extraordinary of that which happened to Er Reshid was as follows:
His brother El Hadi, (153) when he succeeded to the Khalifate, enquired of a seal-ring of great price, that had belonged to his father El Mehdi,
(154) and it came to his knowledge that Er Reshid had taken it. So he required it of the latter, who refused to give it up, and El Hadi insisted upon
him, but he still denied the seal-ring of the Khalifate. Now this was on the bridge [over the Tigris], and he threw the ring into the river. When El
Hadi died and Er Reshid succeeded to the Khalifate, he came in person to that bridge, with a seal-ring of lead, which he threw into the river at the
same place, and bade the divers seek it. So they did [his bidding] and brought up the first ring, and this was reckoned [an omen] of Er Reshid's
good fortune and [a presage of] the continuance of his reign. (155).107. The Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dccclxiv.Women's Craft, ii.
287..One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of his and fared on all his day and night till eventide, when he [came to an Arab
encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the camp and there came forth to him a
man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat entertaining him with talk, the goodliest that
might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife brought it to the guest, and he looked at the mistress of the tent and saw a favour than which
no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and symmetry amazed him and he abode confounded, looking now at her and now at her
husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him, 'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy thyself with thine own concerns, for by me and
this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that which thou seest of her beauty; and when we have made an end of our food, I will tell
it thee.'.So he repaired to the scribe, who wrote him the scroll, and he brought it to his master, who set it on the door and said to the damsel, "Art
thou satisfied?" "Yes," answered she. "Arise forthright and get thee to the place before the citadel, where do thou foregather with all the
mountebanks and ape-dancers and bear-leaders and drummers and pipers and bid them come to thee to-morrow early, with their drums and pipes,
what time thou drinkest coffee with thy father-in-law the Cadi, and congratulate thee and wish thee joy, saying, 'A blessed day, O son of our uncle!
Indeed, thou art the vein (266) of our eye! We rejoice for thee, and if thou be ashamed of us, verily, we pride ourselves upon thee; so, though thou
banish us from thee, know that we will not forsake thee, albeit thou forsakest us.' And do thou fall to strewing dinars and dirhems amongst them;
whereupon the Cadi will question thee, and do thou answer him, saying, 'My father was an ape-dancer and this is our original condition; but out
Lord opened on us [the gate of fortune] and we have gotten us a name among the merchants and with their provost.'.? ? ? ? ? She comes in a robe
the colour of ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.74. The Simpleton and the Sharper ccclxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's
Story cxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? Deem not, O youth, that I to thee incline; indeed, no part Have I in those who walk the ways, the children of the tent.
(87).19. The Sparrow and the Peacock clii.Relief, Story of the Prisoner and how God gave him, i. 174..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story
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iv.Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So
do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth
with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good
things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the
houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year.
Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their
son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates and entertainers,
wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..King's Son of Cashghar, Abdullah ben Nafi and the, ii. 195..As I sat one
day in my shop, there came up to me a fair woman, as she were the moon at its rising, and with her a slave-girl. Now I was a handsome man in my
time; so the lady sat down on [the bench before] my shop and buying stuffs of me, paid down the price and went away. I questioned the girl of her
and she said, "I know not her name." Quoth I, "Where is her abode?" "In heaven," answered the slave-girl; and I said, "She is presently on the
earth; so when doth she ascend to heaven and where is the ladder by which she goeth up?" Quoth the girl, "She hath her lodging in a palace
between two rivers, (181) to wit, the palace of El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah." (182) Then said I, "I am a dead man, without recourse; "but she
replied, "Have patience, for needs must she return unto thee and buy stuffs of thee yet again." "And how cometh it," asked I, "that the Commander
of the Faithful trusteth her to go out?" "He loveth her with an exceeding love," answered she, "and is wrapped up in her and gainsayeth her
not.".22. El Hejjaj and the three Young Mem ccccxxxiv.Then El Abbas went in to Mariyeh in a happy and praiseworthy hour (123) and found her
an unpierced pearl and a goodly filly that had never been mounted; wherefore he rejoiced and was glad and made merry, and care and sorrow
ceased from him and his life was pleasant and trouble departed and he abode with her in the gladsomest of case and in the most easeful of life, till
seven days were past, when King El Aziz determined to set out and return to his kingdom and bade his son seek leave of his father-in-law to depart
with his wife to his own country. [So El Abbas bespoke King Ins of this] and he granted him the leave he sought; whereupon he chose out a red
camel, taller (124) than the [other] camels, and mounting Mariyeh in a litter thereon, loaded it with apparel and ornaments..So he rose from his
sleep and finding himself in his own saloon and his mother by him, misdoubted of his wit and said to her, "By Allah, O my mother, I saw myself in
a dream in a palace, with slave-girls and servants about me and in attendance upon me, and I sat upon the throne of the Khalifate and ruled. By
Allah, O my mother, this is what I saw, and verily it was not a dream!" Then he bethought himself awhile and said, "Assuredly, I am Aboulhusn el
Khelia, and this that I saw was only a dream, and [it was in a dream that] I was made Khalif and commanded and forbade." Then he bethought
himself again and said, "Nay, but it was no dream and I am no other than the Khalif, and indeed I gave gifts and bestowed dresses of honour."
Quoth his mother to him, "O my son, thou sportest with thy reason: thou wilt go to the hospital and become a gazing-stock. Indeed, that which thou
hast seen is only from the Devil and it was a delusion of dreams, for whiles Satan sporteth with men's wits in all manner ways.".151. The
Adventures of Quicksilver Ali of Cairo, a Sequel to the Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty dccviil.? ? ? ? ? When the flies light on food, from the
platter my hand I raise, though my spirit should long for the fare;.Then said Azadbekht to him (and indeed his words were [prompted] by anger and
those of the youth by presence of mind and good breeding), "I bought thee with my money and looked for fidelity from thee, wherefore I chose
thee over all my grandees and servants and made thee keeper of my treasuries. Why, then, hast thou outraged my honour and entered my house and
played the traitor with me and tookest no thought unto that which I have done thee of benefits?" "O king," answered the youth, "I did this not of my
choice and freewill and I had no [evil] intent in being there; but, of the littleness of my luck, I was driven thither, for that fate was contrary and fair
fortune lacking. Indeed, I had striven with all endeavour that nought of foul should proceed from me and kept watch over myself, lest default
appear in me; but none may avail to make head against ill fortune, nor doth endeavour profit in case of lack of luck, as appeareth by the example of
the merchant who was stricken with ill luck and his endeavour profited him not and he succumbed to the badness of his fortune." "What is the story
of the merchant," asked the king, "and how was his luck changed upon him by the sorriness of his fortune?" "May God prolong the king's
continuance!" answered the youth..Nor," added the vizier, "is this, O king of the age, more extraordinary or stranger than the story of the king and
his chamberlain's wife; nay, the latter is rarer than this and more delightsome.".? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclv.When the
dead man found himself alone, he sprang up, as he were a Satan, and donning the washer's clothes, (39) took the bowls and water-can and wrapped
them up in the napkins. Then be took his shroud under his arm and went out. The doorkeepers thought that he was the washer and said to him, 'Hast
thou made an end of the washing, so we may tell the Amir?' 'Yes,' answered the sharper and made off to his lodging, where he found El Merouzi
soliciting his wife and saying to her, 'Nay, by thy life, thou wilt never again look upon his face; for that by this time he is buried. I myself escaped
not from them but after travail and trouble, and if he speak, they will put him to death.' Quoth she, 'And what wilt thou have of me?' 'Accomplish
my desire of thee,' answered he, 'and heal my disorder, for I am better than thy husband.' And he fell a-toying with her..As for King El Aziz, he
lived after this seven years and was admitted to the mercy of God the Most High; whereupon his son El Abbas carried him forth to burial on such
wise as beseemeth unto kings and let make recitations and readings of the Koran, in whole or in part, over his tomb. He kept up the mourning for
his father a full-told month, at the end of which time he sat down on the throne of the kingship and judged and did justice and distributed silver and
gold. Moreover, he loosed all who were in the prisons and abolished grievances and customs dues and did the oppressed justice of the oppressor;
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wherefore the people prayed for him and loved him and invoked on him endurance of glory and kingship and length of continuance [on life] and
eternity of prosperity and happiness. Moreover, the troops submitted to him and the hosts from all parts of the kingdom, and there came to him
presents from all the lands. The kings obeyed him and many were his troops and his grandees, and his subjects lived with him the most easeful and
prosperous of lives.
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